

# THE 2016 PRESIDENTIAL CANDIDATES ON IMPORTANT HEALTH EQUITY ISSUES



THE FENWAY INSTITUTE

**HARLEM UNITED**

# THE 2016 PRESIDENTIAL CANDIDATES ON IMPORTANT HEALTH EQUITY ISSUES

The Fenway Institute and Harlem United

## EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

With the 2016 presidential election fast approaching, it is important to understand where candidates stand on important issues. This report explores each candidate's position on health equity topics including: LGBT equality, HIV/AIDS, healthcare, substance use, mental health, and housing. In our research, we found striking differences among the four leading candidates: Donald Trump, Hillary Clinton, Jill Stein, and Gary Johnson.

### LGBT EQUALITY

---

Republican Donald Trump's stance on LGBT equality is unclear. He has given mixed responses on the topic of LGBT civil rights and discrimination, but he does align with the Republican Party Platform in his support of the First Amendment Defense Act, which would prohibit the government from discriminating against people or businesses for acting on the belief that marriage is only between a man and a woman. Trump's running mate, Mike Pence, has an extensive record supporting religious liberty and opposing same-sex marriage and sexual orientation nondiscrimination laws.

Democrat Hillary Clinton has a long history of support for legal equality for LGBT people. She supports the Equality Act, which would protect LGBT people from discrimination in employment, housing, public accommodations, federal funding, credit, education, and jury duty. Her stance on same-sex marriage has changed over the years. While once opposed to same-sex marriage, Clinton now firmly supports marriage equality. She opposes the use of religious freedom legislation to allow LGBT discrimination. When she was Secretary of State, Clinton said "gay rights are human rights," and she supported LGBT activists in developing countries and the former Soviet bloc countries.

The Green Party candidate, Jill Stein, supports same-sex marriage and LGBT civil rights. She believes that businesses must respect the rights of LGBT people. The Libertarian Party Candidate, Gary Johnson, supports same-sex marriage and opposes discrimination of LGBT people. The Libertarian Platform supports religious freedom that does not violate the rights of others.

### HIV/AIDS

---

Donald Trump's position on HIV/AIDS treatment and prevention is unclear, but his running mate, Mike Pence, has a history of opposing funding for public health programs and HIV prevention strategies. In

2000, Pence called for the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program to redirect funding to gay conversion therapy programs.

Hillary Clinton supports expanding HIV care and prevention by using harm reduction strategies like needle exchange programs, strengthening the National HIV/AIDS Strategy, increasing access to care domestically and globally, and ending discrimination against people living with HIV/AIDS.

Jill Stein supports improving HIV prevention, increasing access to treatment, protecting people living with HIV/AIDS from discrimination, and making HIV medications affordable in all countries. Gary Johnson's position on HIV/AIDS is unclear, but he has stated that he supports harm reduction techniques like needle exchanges programs.

## HEALTHCARE

---

Donald Trump's healthcare reform plan includes the repeal of the Affordable Care Act, under which 20 million Americans have accessed health insurance. Trump believes that his healthcare plan will be more effective and cost less. He calls for more free market competition in health insurance to lower costs. He also supports the use of Health Savings Accounts, block-granting Medicaid, price transparency from providers, and free markets for generic drug providers to reduce costs.

Hillary Clinton supports the Affordable Care Act and seeks to build upon it by increasing insurance subsidies, expanding Medicaid eligibility and coverage in non-expansion states, reducing drug costs, promoting enrollment in health exchanges, increasing funding for health centers, and supporting efforts to improve women's health and reproductive rights as well as mental health.

Jill Stein seeks to establish a single-payer public health insurance program to provide everyone with quality universal healthcare. She also places importance on improving environmental health, and supporting women's reproductive health. Gary Johnson supports a free-market, competitive approach to healthcare. Johnson does not support the Affordable Care Act, saying in 2016 that "government should not be involved in healthcare." The Libertarian Platform supports establishing Medical Savings Accounts, deregulating the healthcare industry, and removing barriers to safe and affordable medicines.

*"Government should not be involved in healthcare."*

**Gary Johnson, 2016**

## SUBSTANCE USE

---

Donald Trump has spoken generally about substance use issues, saying that he would "spend the money" to help people with addictions, and that he would "cut off the source" of drugs into the country. The Republican Platform offers some policy solutions to more tightly control access to prescription opioids.

Clinton and the Democratic Platform both support proposals and policies to address substance use and addiction disorders, including expanding access to addiction services and ensuring that insurance coverage is equal to that of other health conditions, implementing evidence-based prevention

programs, and prioritizing treatment and rehabilitation over incarceration for low-level and nonviolent drug charges.

Jill Stein and Gary Johnson both call for an end to the “war on drugs,” criminal justice reforms for low-level and nonviolent drug charges, and the decriminalization of marijuana.

## MENTAL HEALTH

---

The Republican Party Platform calls for improving mental healthcare by turning Medicaid into a block grant system. This would give more control to the states, allowing state and local government to test and create innovative solutions for “individuals and families in desperate need of help in addressing mental illness.”

Clinton and the Democratic Platform call for treating “mental health issues with the same care and seriousness that we treat issues of physical health.” Clinton calls for increased integration of mental healthcare services into general healthcare systems. She also calls for early diagnosis and intervention, improving access to housing and employment for those suffering from mental health conditions, and investing in research and development for treatments.

Jill Stein advocates for comprehensive mental healthcare as a part of her single-payer, public health insurance program. Johnson once vetoed the state Mental Health Parity Act as governor of New Mexico, and the Libertarian Party Platform does not specifically address mental health.

## HOUSING

---

Donald Trump and the Republican Party Platform call for a decreased federal role in the housing market, which includes avoiding future taxpayer bailouts. They also advocate for clear standards on acceptable lending practices, as well as a comprehensive review of federal regulations that make it more difficult for Americans to rent, buy, or sell homes.

Clinton and the Democratic Party Platform call for increasing the supply of affordable rental housing, fighting to end homelessness, defending and strengthening the Fair Housing Act, and addressing racial and economic injustice that leads to unaffordable and unstable housing.

Stein calls for an immediate moratorium on foreclosures and evictions. She also wants to offer more federal grants to incentivize the building of affordable housing. Johnson once said that he would eliminate the Department of Housing and Urban Development if the legislation was presented to him.

# LGBT EQUALITY

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

Donald Trump does not mention LGBT equality on his official campaign website. He has expressed opposition to same-sex marriage, but his stance on LGBT discrimination is unclear. Trump's running mate, Mike Pence, has a record of supporting legislation like the First Amendment Defense Act and opposing legal equality for LGBT people, including employment nondiscrimination and same-sex marriage. The 2016 Republican Party Platform does not directly mention LGBT rights or issues. It defends "traditional marriage and family, based on the marriage between one man and one woman," and it condemns the U.S. Supreme Court ruling that guarantees the fundamental right to marry for same-sex couples.<sup>1</sup> In regard to religious freedom and discrimination, the platform endorses the First Amendment Defense Act, which prohibits government from discriminating against individuals and businesses for "acting on the belief that marriage is the union between one man and one woman."<sup>2</sup>

### SAME-SEX MARRIAGE

The Republican Party Platform states that marriage is between a man and a woman, and it condemns the Supreme Court ruling in *Obergefell v. Hodges*. Donald Trump's official campaign website does not mention marriage equality. When asked about same-sex marriage, his responses are mixed. For example:

- In 2000, Trump stated in an interview with the LGBT magazine *The Advocate* that while he believed that marriage should be between a man and a woman, he supports strong domestic-partnership laws that afford gay people the same legal protections and rights.<sup>3</sup>
- In 2011, Trump expressed opposition to legal recognition for gay couples. According to a 2011 interview with *Des Moines Register*, he said his "attitude on [benefits for gay couples] has not been fully formed...as of this moment, I would say no and no [to marriage and civil benefits]."<sup>4</sup>
- Following the U.S. Supreme Court ruling legalizing same-sex marriage nationwide, Trump said on Fox News in July 2015 that the Supreme Court made its decision and he rejected the idea of overturning the decision with a constitutional amendment.<sup>5</sup>

#### **Republican Platform:**

*"Traditional marriage and family, based on marriage between one man and one woman, is the foundation for free society and has for millennia been entrusted with rearing children and instilling cultural values. We condemn the Supreme Court's ruling in United States v. Windsor, which wrongly removed the ability of Congress to define marriage policy in federal law. We also condemn the Supreme Court's lawless ruling in Obergefell v. Hodges... which robbed 320 million Americans of their legitimate constitutional authority to define marriage as the union of one man and one woman."*

# LGBT EQUALITY

- However, in an appearance on Fox News in January 2016, when asked if he would appoint Supreme Court justices to overrule the decision on same-sex marriage, Trump responded, “I would strongly consider that, yes.”<sup>6</sup>

While Trump may have mixed responses regarding marriage equality, his running mate, Mike Pence, has a long record of opposing same-sex marriage. For example:

- In 2000, Pence said that “Congress should oppose any effort to put gay and lesbian relationships on an equal status with heterosexual marriage.”<sup>7</sup>
- In 2006, Pence said that he supported a constitutional amendment to ban same-sex weddings.<sup>8</sup>
- In 2013, Pence signed a bill that made it a felony for same-sex couples to apply for a marriage license in Indiana.<sup>9</sup>
- In 2013, Pence expressed disapproval when the U.S. Supreme Court overturned the Defense of Marriage Act, saying “I believe marriage is the union between a man and a woman and is a unique institution worth defending in our state and nation.”<sup>10</sup>
- In 2015, when the Supreme Court legalized same-sex marriage nationwide, Pence stated that he was “disappointed that the Supreme Court failed to recognize the historic role of the states in setting marriage policy.”<sup>11</sup>

## LGBT NONDISCRIMINATION LAWS

---

The 2016 Republican Party Platform references Title IX, which outlaws sex discrimination, saying that it is being used “to impose a social and cultural revolution upon the American people by wrongly redefining sex discrimination to include sexual orientation or other categories...They are determined to reshape our schools – and our entire society – to fit the mold of an ideology alien to America’s history and traditions. Their edict to the states concerning restrooms, locker rooms, and other facilities is at once illegal, dangerous, and ignores privacy issues.”<sup>12</sup>

Donald Trump’s official campaign website does not mention LGBT discrimination or civil rights. Trump’s position on LGBT nondiscrimination laws is unclear.

- In an interview with *The Advocate* in 2000, Trump said that “he liked the idea of amending the 1964 Civil Rights Act to include a ban of discrimination based on sexual orientation” and that gay people should be allowed to serve in the military.<sup>13</sup>
- In a 2011 interview with CBN News, Trump said that while he had not totally formed an opinion on civil unions, he believed that “there can be no discrimination against gays.”<sup>14</sup>
- In a town hall meeting in April 2016, Trump said that the law in North Carolina preventing transgender people from accessing bathrooms consistent with their gender identity caused “strife” and that the law should have been left the way it was, stating “people...use the bathroom that they feel is appropriate, there has been so little trouble.”<sup>15</sup> When asked whether transgender celebrity, Caitlyn Jenner, would be allowed to use whichever bathroom she preferred in Trump Tower, Trump responded, “That is correct.”<sup>16</sup>

# LGBT EQUALITY

- Less than a day later, Trump amended his stance, telling Fox News that while he felt the North Carolina law was wrong, he did believe North Carolina had a right to enact it and that “local communities and states should make the decision.”<sup>17</sup>

While Trump’s position on LGBT civil rights is unclear, Mike Pence has a clear record in terms of LGBT civil rights. For example:

- In the 1990s, Pence served as the head of the Indiana Policy Review. According to *Out Magazine*, under his tenure the Indiana Policy Review published an article that said that homosexuality is a “pathological condition.” Another article published during Pence’s tenure said, “Homosexuals are not as a group able-bodied. They are known to carry extremely high rates of disease brought on because of the nature of their sexual practices and the promiscuity which is a hallmark of their lifestyle.”<sup>18</sup>
- During his 2000 run for Congress, Pence wrote on his official campaign website that “Congress should oppose any effort to recognize homosexual’s [sic] as a ‘discreet [sic] and insular minority’ entitled to the protection of anti-discrimination laws similar to those extended to women and ethnic minorities.”<sup>19</sup>
- In Congress in 2007, Pence voted against the Employment Non-Discrimination Act which would prohibit employment discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, stating that it “wages war on the freedom of religion in the workplace.”<sup>20</sup>
- In 2009, Pence opposed federal hate crime legislation which was expanded to include sexual orientation and gender identity, stating that President Obama was trying to “advance a radical social agenda” and that the law could be used to curb free speech within religions that consider homosexuality a sin.<sup>21</sup>
- Pence was a longtime supporter of the “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell” policy and in 2010, he said that he did not want the military to become “a backdrop for social experimentation.”<sup>22</sup>
- In 2015, Pence signed the Religious Freedom Restoration Act in Indiana which states that the government “may not substantially burden a person’s exercise of religion.”<sup>23</sup> In response to LGBT civil rights proposals sent to him by Indiana lawmakers, Pence cautioned lawmakers to carefully consider and protect religious liberties as a priority over LGBT civil rights.<sup>24</sup>
- However, at Pence’s State of the State address in January 2016, he said that “no one should be harassed or mistreated because of who they are, who they love, or what they believe.”<sup>25</sup>

## RELIGIOUS FREEDOM

---

In regard to religious freedom legislation that would allow business owners to deny service to LGBT people for religious or moral reasons, the Republican Platform states, “We endorse the First Amendment Defense Act, Republican legislation in the House and Senate which will bar government discrimination against individuals and businesses for acting on the belief that marriage is the union of one man and one woman.”<sup>26</sup> The platform also states that it supports the use of the First Amendment Defense Act to ensure that adoption agencies “do not face discrimination because of their views on marriage and family.”<sup>27</sup> In a speech to members of the Faith and Freedom Coalition, Trump said he

# LGBT EQUALITY

supported the importance of protecting religious freedom.<sup>28</sup> However, in response to the Indiana religious freedom law, Trump criticized Governor Pence, saying that he “didn’t do a good job,” and that protecting religious freedom and preventing discrimination are not mutually exclusive.<sup>29</sup>

Trump created a 35-member Catholic Advisory Council to advise him on issues important to Catholics, including the protection of religious liberty and opposition to abortion.<sup>30</sup> Trump also seems to take a stance on religious freedom laws as it relates to same-sex marriage and LGBT discrimination, stating that protection of religious liberty is “the most important protection in that it protects our right of conscience. Activist judges and executive orders issued by Presidents who have no regard for the Constitution have put these protections in jeopardy.”<sup>31</sup> Trump also created a new executive board to provide advisory support on issues important to Evangelicals and people of faith. This executive board includes many people who have histories of opposing LGBT rights and same-sex marriage, such as former Congresswoman Michele Bachmann and *Focus on the Family* founder James Dobson.<sup>32</sup>

Mike Pence has a strong record of supporting religious freedom and the right to deny services based on religious or moral objections. In 2007, Pence voted against the Employment Non-Discrimination Act, a bill prohibiting workplace discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation. He said that the bill “wages war on the freedom of religion in the workplace.”<sup>33</sup> In 2015, Pence signed Indiana’s Religious Freedom Restoration Act, which prohibited the government from burdening a business owner’s free exercise of religion. The law received national backlash because of implications that it could be used to discriminate against LGBT people, and after the law was passed, some restaurants refused to cater same-sex weddings, stating that it would burden their free exercise of religion.<sup>34</sup> Pence argued that the original wording of the bill was just misunderstood, but he signed an amended version of the law that clarified that services could not be denied “on the basis of sexual orientation, race, religion or disability.”<sup>35</sup> In his State of the State address in January 2016, he stated, “I will not support any bill that diminishes the religious freedom of Hoosiers or that interferes with the Constitutional rights of our citizens to live out their beliefs in worship, service or work.”<sup>36</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

Hillary Clinton includes LGBT equality as a main issue on her official campaign website. She has a strategy to improve the lives of LGBT people by ensuring that their rights are protected by law. Clinton has a history of advocating for LGBT rights throughout her career as a senator, First Lady, and Secretary of State. Hillary’s stance on marriage equality has evolved over the years, from support of the anti-gay Defense of Marriage Act in 2000, to full support of marriage equality in 2013. The 2016 Democratic Party Platform emphasizes LGBT rights and strategies for improving the well-being of LGBT Americans. The platform states that the party believes in protecting LGBT rights and protecting LGBT people from discrimination. The platform also supports efforts to improve the lives of LGBT people by combatting LGBT youth homelessness, improving school climates for LGBT youth, supporting LGBT elders, protecting

# LGBT EQUALITY

LGBT people from violence, and ensuring America's foreign policy is supportive of LGBT people who experience oppression around the world.<sup>37</sup>

## SAME-SEX MARRIAGE

---

The 2016 Democratic Party Platform and Hillary Clinton both fully support the legalization of same-sex marriage and will make no efforts to overturn the U.S. Supreme Court decisions legalizing same-sex marriage. On her official campaign website, Clinton states, "Thanks to the hard work of generations of LGBT advocates and activists who fought to make it possible, our country won a landmark victory last June when the Supreme Court recognized that in America, LGBT couples—like everyone else—have the right to marry the person they love."<sup>38</sup>

*"Our country won a landmark victory last June when the Supreme Court recognized that in America, LGBT couples – like everyone else – have the right to marry the person they love."*

**Hillary Clinton, 2016**

Hillary Clinton's position on same-sex marriage has evolved throughout her career. For example:

- In 1996, First Lady Hillary Clinton expressed support when President Bill Clinton signed the Defense of Marriage Act, which defined federal marriage as a union between one man and one woman. At the time, she expressed support for civil unions, stating that "same-sex unions should be recognized and same-sex unions should be entitled to all the rights and privileges that every other American gets."<sup>39</sup>
- In 2006, Senator Clinton said she would not block a same-sex marriage law in New York if a future governor and legislature decided to enact one.<sup>40</sup>
- In a 2007 questionnaire from the Human Rights Campaign, Senator Clinton said that she supported repealing "the provision of DOMA that may prohibit the federal government from providing benefits to people in states that recognize same-sex marriage," but still indicated that she was opposed to same-sex marriage.<sup>41</sup>
- In 2013, former Secretary of State Clinton announced her full support for same-sex marriage in a video for the Human Rights Campaign. Clinton stated, "LGBT Americans are our colleagues, our teachers, our soldiers, our friends, our loved ones. And they are full and equal citizens, and they deserve the rights of citizenship. That includes marriage. That's why I support marriage for lesbian and gay couples. I support it personally and as a matter of policy and law, embedded in a broader effort to advance equality and opportunity for LGBT Americans and all Americans."<sup>42</sup>

Clinton's running mate, Tim Kaine, has also evolved on the subject of same-sex marriage. When he was running for lieutenant governor in Virginia in 2001, he told the Associated Press, "I have never said I supported gay civil unions, gay marriages."<sup>43</sup> In 2006, as governor, Kaine campaigned against a measure that amended the Virginia Constitution to ban same-sex marriage.<sup>44</sup> As a U.S. Senator in 2013, Kaine announced his support for marriage equality.<sup>45</sup>

# LGBT EQUALITY

## LGBT NONDISCRIMINATION LAWS

---

The 2016 Democratic Party Platform supports inclusion of sexual orientation and gender identity in nondiscrimination laws in order to protect LGBT people from discrimination. The platform also supports a federal nondiscrimination law to guarantee equal rights for LGBT people in areas including housing, employment, public accommodations, credit, jury service, education, and federal funding. Hillary Clinton supports the inclusion of sexual orientation and gender identity in civil rights legislation and advocates for the protection of LGBT people from discrimination. On her official campaign website, she states, “Lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender Americans deserve to live their lives free from discrimination.” Clinton supports:

*“As President, I will fight for passage of the Equality Act to secure full federal equality for LGBT Americans.”*

**Hillary Clinton, GMHC 2016  
Presidential Report**

- Fighting for full federal equality for LGBT Americans.
- Ending discriminatory treatment of LGBT families in adoption.
- Protecting LGBT elders against discrimination.
- Protecting the rights of transgender people.
- Ensuring America’s foreign policy is inclusive of LGBT people.<sup>46</sup>

As Secretary of State, Hillary Clinton advocated for the civil rights of LGBT people across the globe. For example, she led the effort to pass the first-ever U.N. Resolution on LGBT Human Rights in 2011.<sup>47</sup> She also helped launch the Global Equality Fund which funds LGBT rights organizations across the world, ended State Department regulations that denied same-sex couples and their families equal rights, and updated the State Department’s policy so that transgender individuals’ passports reflect their gender identity.<sup>48</sup> In 2011, at the United Nations in Geneva, Clinton stated, “Gay rights are human rights...gay people are born into and belong to every society in the world...being gay is not a Western invention. It is a human reality.”<sup>49</sup> This statement has been described by the White House as “the first U.S government strategy to combat human rights abuses against gays and lesbians abroad.”<sup>50</sup> After same-sex marriage was legalized across the country, Clinton turned her focus to protecting LGBT people from discrimination, saying, “For too many LGBT Americans who are subjected to discriminatory laws, true equality is still just out of reach. While we celebrate today, our work won’t be finished until every American can not only marry, but live, work, pray, learn and raise a family free from discrimination and prejudice. We cannot settle for anything less.”<sup>51</sup>

Clinton has also advocated for the civil rights of transgender people. In response to North Carolina’s HB2, which repealed local nondiscrimination ordinances that included sexual orientation and gender identity and banned transgender people from using restrooms in accordance with their gender identity, Clinton said that “LGBT people should be protected from discrimination under the law—period.”<sup>52</sup> She also stated, “As we’ve seen in North Carolina, discrimination isn’t only wrong – it’s bad for business. North Carolina’s egregious HB2 measure has caused companies to pull jobs and millions of dollars out of the state... As President, I’ll keep fighting for equality and opportunity for LGBT Americans by passing the Equality Act.”<sup>53</sup> In response to the Obama administration’s issued guidance on allowing transgender

# LGBT EQUALITY

students to use restrooms according to their gender identity, Clinton applauded the administration for standing up for the rights of transgender Americans.<sup>54</sup> On her official campaign website, Hillary states that as president, she would increase data collection on transgender hate crimes in order to protect transgender individuals from violence.

Tim Kaine is largely in agreement with Hillary Clinton and her stance on LGBT civil rights. In an interview with Chuck Todd on *Meet the Press*, Kaine highlighted the Clinton-Kaine campaign's support of five key issues that young voters should consider in their voting decision this year. These issues include LGBTQ equality, women's reproductive rights, immigration reform, college affordability, and addressing climate change.<sup>55</sup>

## RELIGIOUS FREEDOM

---

The 2016 Democratic Party Platform supports “a progressive vision of religious freedom that respects pluralism and rejects the misuse of religion to discriminate.” Clinton supports this stance on religious freedom, stating, “I’ve been fighting to defend religious freedom for years. As Secretary of State, I made it a cornerstone of our foreign policy to protect the rights of religious minorities around the world — from Coptic Christians in Egypt to Buddhists in Tibet. And along with Jon Huntsman, our then-ambassador in Beijing, I stood in solidarity with Chinese Christians facing persecution from their government. We stood up for these oppressed communities because Americans know that democracy ceases to exist when a leader or ruling faction can impose a particular faith on everyone else.”<sup>56</sup>

Hillary supported the Religious Freedom Restoration Act (RFRA) which was signed by President Bill Clinton. She has spoken about the original intent of the RFRA, stating, “The reason that was passed and Bill signed it in the '90s was because at that point there were legitimate cases of discrimination against religions.”<sup>57</sup> Democrats have said that the original intent of this law was to protect an individual's religious expression, but the new religious freedom acts passed in states like Indiana are meant to “shield employers or service providers opposed to gay rights.”<sup>58</sup> Clinton agrees with this sentiment, and when asked whether the Supreme Court's ruling on Hobby Lobby was a “perverse” reading of the intent of the original RFRA, Clinton replied, “This is certainly a use that no one foresaw.”<sup>59</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY:

### SUMMARY

---

In 2012, Jill Stein said that all people are “entitled to full civil and human rights in America,” regardless of “race, religion, culture, gender, or sexual preference.”<sup>60</sup> The official 2016 Green Party Platform supports “full legal and political equality for all persons, regardless of

*“All people are entitled to full civil and human rights in America...regardless of race, religion, culture, gender, or sexual preference.”*

***Jill Stein, 2012***

# LGBT EQUALITY

sex, gender, sexual orientation, or gender identity, characteristics, and expression.”<sup>61</sup>

## SAME-SEX MARRIAGE

---

Jill Stein came out in support of full same-sex marriage, not just civil unions, in her 2002 gubernatorial run in Massachusetts.<sup>62</sup> She advocated for marriage equality nationwide in her 2012 presidential campaign.<sup>63</sup> She still supports marriage equality nationwide.

## LGBT NONDISCRIMINATION LAWS

---

The 2016 Green Party Platform supports inclusion of language in local, state, and federal nondiscrimination laws that “prohibit discrimination based on gender identity, characteristics, and expression as well as on sex, gender, or sexual orientation.”<sup>64</sup> The Green Party also supports equal rights of LGBT people in housing, jobs, medical benefits, child custody, and tax treatment.<sup>65</sup> Jill Stein’s 2016 presidential campaign platform includes protecting LGBT from discrimination.<sup>66</sup> In a 2016 interview for non-profit organization On The Issues, Stein stated that after marriage equality, her next goal would be to “end discrimination in the workplace and housing” against LGBT people.<sup>67</sup>

## RELIGIOUS FREEDOM

---

Regarding the issue of businesses and religious freedom, Jill Stein said in a 2016 interview with On The Issues, a non-partisan and non-profit voter information organization, that “businesses cannot discriminate based on gender or religion or lack thereof.” She went on to say that businesses in the public marketplace are required to respect the human rights of all Americans, regardless of sexual orientation or gender identity. On the topic of the Supreme Court Hobby Lobby decision, which allowed a business to be exempt from requirements to provide contraception to female employee on the basis of freedom of religion, Stein said that it was an “abuse of the concept of religion.”<sup>68</sup>

## GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform states that sexual orientation and gender identity “should have no impact on the government’s treatment of individuals,” including in areas such as marriage, adoption, and military service. The platform also states that government should not infringe upon an individual’s human rights on the basis of sex and sexual orientation.<sup>69</sup>

### MARRIAGE

---

A long-time supporter of civil unions, Gary Johnson released a statement in December 2011 in support of same-sex marriage, saying “it has become clear to me that denying those rights and benefits to gay

# LGBT EQUALITY

couples is discrimination, plain and simple.”<sup>70</sup> In 2013, he signed an amicus brief to oppose California Proposition 8. Johnson continues to support marriage equality nationally.<sup>71</sup>

## LGBT NONDISCRIMINATION LAWS

---

Gary Johnson and the Libertarian Party Platform both oppose discriminatory treatment of LGBT individuals. In a 2014 interview, Johnson stated that there should not be workplace discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, and that such discrimination should be prohibited by law.<sup>72</sup>

## RELIGIOUS FREEDOM

---

The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform supports “the freedom to engage in or abstain from any religious activities that do not violate the rights of others.”<sup>73</sup> When asked in an interview about the scenario of a baker being forced to make a wedding cake for a same-sex couple, Johnson replied that business owners do not have the ability to discriminate, and that that type of treatment would be an infringement on the rights of the same-sex couple. He also said that he sees business owners discriminating on the basis of religion as a “black hole.”<sup>74</sup>

# ON HIV/AIDS

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

Donald Trump does not mention HIV/AIDS on his official website, and his stances on the issue are mostly speculative. However, he is a supporter of repealing the Affordable Care Act, which could have many implications for people living with HIV/AIDS. In addition, Mike Pence has a record of supporting cuts to funding for HIV prevention. The 2016 Republican Platform also does not explicitly address the HIV/AIDS epidemic in the United States. It does state that Republicans have “led the way in promoting initiatives that have protected and rescued millions of the world’s most vulnerable and persecuted,” and that standing up for those suffering from disease is consistent with American values and advances security and economic interests. In regard to the global HIV/AIDS epidemic, the 2016 Republican Party Platform does state that “The Republican Congress has extended to 2025 the African Growth and Opportunity Act, and President George W. Bush’s health initiatives—AIDS relief under PEPFAR and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria.” Although the platform does not mention the Ryan White Care Act specifically, the Ryan White Care Act has historically received bipartisan support.

### NATIONAL HIV/AIDS STRATEGY

---

Trump’s position on the National HIV/AIDS Strategy is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. Gay Men’s Health Crisis sent a survey about HIV/AIDS policies to many of the 2016 presidential candidates, but Trump did not provide answers to the questionnaire.

### PROGRAMS AND PREVENTION

---

Donald Trump’s position on HIV programs and prevention is unclear. Mike Pence has historically opposed funding for HIV prevention programs and strategies. For example:

- In his 2000 run for Congress, Pence said on his official campaign website that the Ryan White Care Act should only be reauthorized if it could be ensured that funding was not given to “organizations that celebrate and encourage the types of behaviors that facilitate the spreading of the HIV virus,” and that those resources should instead be diverted to “institutions which provide assistance to those seeking to change their sexual behavior.”<sup>75</sup>
- During the HIV outbreak in Scott County, Indiana in 2015, Pence was opposed to changing state legislation that made it illegal to operate syringe exchanges. As the outbreak worsened, Pence signed an emergency declaration allowing syringe exchanges programs in Scott County. Pence then signed a bill that would allow counties to ask for permission to start a needle exchange program.<sup>76</sup>

# ON HIV/AIDS

## TREATMENT AND CARE

---

Donald Trump supports repealing the Affordable Care Act (ACA), which would reduce access to HIV treatment and care for people living with HIV/AIDS. The ACA assists people living with HIV/AIDS by:

- Ensuring coverage for people with pre-existing conditions, such as HIV infection.
- Increasing coordinated care for people with chronic health conditions.
- Ensuring coverage of preventative services, including HIV testing.
- Providing more affordable private health insurance.
- Expanding Medicaid coverage to include adults without children.<sup>77</sup>

Trump's strategy for reducing healthcare costs include "removing barriers to entry into free markets for drug providers that offer safe, reliable and cheaper products," which would allow consumers to access cheaper options.<sup>78</sup> Whether or not medications for the treatment and prevention of HIV/AIDS would be among those offered products is unclear.

## STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION

---

Trump's position on stigma and discrimination related to HIV/AIDS is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. Gay Men's Health Crisis sent a survey about HIV/AIDS policies to many of the 2016 presidential candidates, but Trump did not provide answers to the questionnaire.

## GLOBAL

---

The 2016 Republican Party Platform expresses support for global programs that aid in HIV treatment and prevention, such as PEPFAR and the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria. In addition, when asked "whether or not he would commit to doubling the number of people receiving HIV/AIDS treatment worldwide through the U.S. President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR)," Trump responded, "Yes, I believe so strongly in that and we're going to lead the way."<sup>79</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

The 2016 Democratic Platform lists the fight against HIV/AIDS as an important issue. It states the importance of funding medical research to make progress against HIV/AIDS, continuing global efforts and increasing global funding, implementing the National AIDS Strategy, expanding access to healthcare, and protecting people living with HIV/AIDS from discrimination. Hillary Clinton's stance on HIV/AIDS aligns with the Democratic Platform. Her official campaign website includes an in-depth plan to address

#### **Democratic Platform:**

*"Democrats believe an AIDS-free generation is within our grasp. But today far too many Americans living with HIV are without access to quality care and too many new infections occur each year."*

# ON HIV/AIDS

multiple aspects of the fight against HIV/AIDS epidemic. She states, “We do have the tools to end this epidemic once and for all, but we need to rededicate ourselves to fighting HIV and AIDS, and leaving no one behind. That means continuing to increase research and expanding the use of medications like PrEP. It means capping out-of-pockets expenses and drug costs, and building on President Obama’s National HIV and AIDS Strategy to increase the number of people on HIV treatment worldwide.”<sup>80</sup>

## NATIONAL HIV/AIDS STRATEGY

---

On her official campaign website, Clinton vows to fully implement and strengthen the National HIV/AIDS Strategy, launched in 2010 by President Obama. Clinton plans to:

- Organize an “End the Epidemic” working group composed of experts, advocates, and key stakeholders to establish concrete goals and achievable timelines for ending HIV/AIDS in the U.S. and globally.
- Strengthen the National HIV/AIDS Strategy and align it with the timelines developed by the “End the Epidemic” working groups.
- Expand programs, remove disparities and barriers to care, and address stigma and discrimination.
- Emphasize evidence-based prevention, treatment, and community programs for at-risk groups.<sup>81</sup>

## PROGRAMS AND PREVENTION

---

Clinton plans to expand and invest in necessary programs for effective HIV prevention. In addition to making healthcare and prescription drugs accessible and affordable, Clinton believes that support for housing stability, drug addiction, and comprehensive family support is important to addressing HIV/AIDS. As president, Clinton would:

- Defend and provide continued support to the Ryan White HIV/AIDS Program, which provides health and supportive services to people living with HIV/AIDS.
- Protect funding for housing programs for people living with HIV/AIDS, such as Housing Opportunities for People with AIDS, and address housing insecurity for people living with HIV/AIDS by incentivizing affordable rental housing development, expanding the Low Income Housing Tax Credit, and establishing a \$10,000 matching program for homeowners making less than the local median income to put towards a down payment.
- Launch a \$10 billion program to prevent and treat drug addiction through partnerships between federal government, states, and local communities.<sup>82</sup>

*“I advocated for a comprehensive approach incorporating both prevention and treatment—focusing on ending mother-to-child transmission, expanding voluntary medical male circumcision, and scaling up treatment for people living with HIV/AIDS. As President, I will ensure we continue to focus on prevention, and decades of research are beginning to offer a promising path forward.”*

***Hillary Clinton, 2016 Gay Men’s Health Crisis survey***

# ON HIV/AIDS

Clinton is also dedicated to HIV/AIDS prevention, and plans to:

- Increase investment in preventive medicines such as pre-exposure prophylaxis (PrEP) to ensure that vulnerable populations can access preventive medicines.
- Increase investment in HIV/AIDS research.
- Defend the Affordable Care Act, which mandates that new health insurance plans cover preventive services such as HIV testing.<sup>83</sup>

In her response to the 2016 Gay Men's Health Crisis survey on HIV/AIDS policies, Clinton said that she would improve HIV/AIDS prevention by increasing harm reduction strategies such as syringe exchange programs, supporting comprehensive and medically accurate sex education, expanding women's access to preventative HIV/AIDS treatment like PrEP, and continuing funding of Planned Parenthood.<sup>84</sup>

## TREATMENT AND CARE

---

Clinton plans to expand access to quality, affordable healthcare and treatments for people living with HIV/AIDS. Her plans include:

- Fighting for states to expand Medicaid eligibility.
- Expanding Medicare to allow people 55 and older to opt in, which could benefit nearly 4,000 Americans who are newly diagnosed with HIV between ages 55 and 65.
- Lowering the price of prescription drugs for people living with HIV/AIDS by capping out-of-pocket costs at \$250, providing refundable tax for excessive out-of-pocket costs, ending subsidies for direct-to-consumer advertising of prescription drugs, and encouraging Medicare to negotiate for lower drug prices.<sup>85</sup>

Clinton has a history of supporting efforts to increase research and access to HIV treatments. As first lady, she advocated for increased funding for HIV treatment research. In the Senate, Clinton co-sponsored legislation to expand Medicaid to cover low-income people with HIV/AIDS. In October of 2015, Clinton sent letters to the Food & Drug Administration and Federal Trade Commission in response to Turing Pharmaceuticals raising the price of Daraprim, a vital medication for many HIV-positive people, by over 5000%. Clinton urged the FDA to expedite reviews for generic alternatives or allow for temporary importation and asked the FTC to investigate whether this counts as anticompetitive behavior under federal law.<sup>86</sup>

## STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION

---

Clinton has a long history of combating the stigma and discrimination surrounding HIV/AIDS. For example, as Secretary of State, Clinton oversaw the repeal of the HIV travel ban which prevented people with HIV and AIDS from entering the United States.<sup>87</sup> As president, she would launch a campaign to end HIV/AIDS stigma and discrimination. Her plans include:

# ON HIV/AIDS

- Reviewing and reforming outdated HIV criminalization laws and enforcing the American's with Disabilities Act.
- Educating the public through advocacy groups and community organizations.
- Addressing stigma around the world by working with the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, TB and Malaria on public education campaigns in key countries.
- Ensuring the Department of Justice enforces housing laws combating discrimination, such as the Fair Housing Act's Section 504.<sup>88</sup>

## GLOBAL

---

Clinton plans to increase global funding for HIV/AIDS treatment and prevention through programs such as PEPFAR. She also has a long history of supporting legislation aimed at combatting HIV/AIDS globally:

- As First Lady, Clinton "brought together global leaders to strategize and coordinate efforts to take on HIV and AIDS."
- Co-sponsored the HIV Prevention Act of 2007 with Joe Biden, which would end the requirement that one third of HIV funding overseas go to abstinence-only sex education, moving to more comprehensive sex education.<sup>89</sup>
- Co-sponsored the International AIDS Treatment Act of 2002 to increase assistance to countries with high rates of HIV/AIDS.<sup>90</sup>
- Co-sponsored the African Health Capacity Investment Act of 2007 to improve health systems capacity.<sup>91</sup>
- Supports making medications developed in the U.S. affordable to developing countries.<sup>92</sup>

Additionally, The Clinton Health Access Initiative (CHAI) was created as an initiative of the Clinton Foundation in 2002 with a goal to help save the lives of millions of people living with HIV/AIDS in the developing world by scaling up antiretroviral treatment. From 2002 to 2010, as an initiative of the Clinton Foundation, 4 million patients were able to access CHAI-negotiated anti-retroviral drugs. In 2010, CHAI became a separate 501(c)(3), and now has over 11.5 million patients accessing treatment. Whereas HIV/AIDS treatment used to cost \$10,000 per person per year, CHAI helped reduce the cost to \$100-\$200 per person per year.<sup>93</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

The official 2016 Green Party Platform calls for the "comprehensive, humane, and competent care of all people with AIDS/HIV," as well as an "all-out campaign" against the HIV/AIDS epidemic.<sup>94</sup> The platform calls for a number of actions which include increased prevention and awareness efforts, increased research funding, and the production of cheaper generic drugs for HIV treatment and prevention.

# ON HIV/AIDS

## NATIONAL HIV/AIDS STRATEGY

---

Stein's position on the National HIV/AIDS Strategy is unclear as she does not mention it on her official campaign website. Gay Men's Health Crisis sent a survey about HIV/AIDS policies to many of the 2016 presidential candidates, but Stein did not provide answers to the questionnaire.

## PROGRAMS AND PREVENTION

---

The 2016 Green Party Platform supports the following actions to improve HIV prevention:

- Increased funding for comprehensive sex-education that includes AIDS education, targeting younger students with age-appropriate education on HIV/AIDS, condom distribution programs in schools.
- Support for needle exchange programs.
- Increased research into better methods of HIV infection, including methods such as microbicides.<sup>95</sup>

## TREATMENT AND CARE

---

The 2016 Green Party Platform supports a number of HIV/AIDS treatment initiatives, including increased access to HIV treatment for prisoners and homeless people, as well as the creation of generic alternatives to current available HIV medications. Much of the Green Party's stance on HIV/AIDS treatment revolves around shifting the focus from treatments for HIV to a cure for HIV. The Green Party Platform advocates for:

- Increased funding for research focusing on a cure or bolstering the immune system.
- Improved technology, facilities, laboratories, and personnel all focused on a cure for HIV/AIDS.
- Expanded clinical trials for HIV vaccines.<sup>96</sup>

## STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION

---

The 2016 Green Party Platform states, "We condemn HIV-related discrimination." The Green Party supports protecting the confidentiality of all people living with HIV. The Green Party also supports providing housing for homeless and poor people living with HIV/AIDS, as well as anonymous screening for HIV.<sup>97</sup>

## GLOBAL

---

The Green Party and Jill Stein both advocate for the creation and distribution of generic and affordable alternatives to current HIV medications in all countries.<sup>98</sup>

# ON HIV/AIDS

## GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

Johnson does not mention HIV/AIDS on his official campaign website, and the 2016 Libertarian Party Platform does not mention HIV/AIDS either.

### NATIONAL HIV/AIDS STRATEGY

---

Johnson's position on the National HIV/AIDS Strategy is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. Gay Men's Health Crisis did not send the 2016 survey about HIV/AIDS policies to Gary Johnson.

### PROGRAMS AND PREVENTION

---

In a 2016 CNN Libertarian Town Hall, Johnson stated that he supported harm reduction techniques including needle exchanges in order to lessen the risk of HIV among drug users.<sup>99</sup>

### TREATMENT AND CARE

---

Johnson's position on the HIV treatment and care is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. Gay Men's Health Crisis did not send a survey about HIV/AIDS policies to Gary Johnson.

### STIGMA AND DISCRIMINATION

---

Johnson's position on stigma and discrimination related to HIV/AIDS is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. Gay Men's Health Crisis did not send the 2016 survey about HIV/AIDS policies to Gary Johnson.

### GLOBAL

---

Johnson's position on global HIV issues is unclear as he does not mention it on his official campaign website. The Gay Men's Health Crisis did not send the 2016 survey about HIV/AIDS policies to Gary Johnson.

# ON HEALTHCARE

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

The 2016 Republican Platform states that the Affordable Care Act, which has helped 20 million Americans access health insurance, must be repealed.<sup>100</sup> It also states that it will simplify the new healthcare system by reducing mandates and enabling providers and insurers to increase options and contain costs. The Republican Platform's goal "is to ensure that all Americans have improved access to affordable, high-quality healthcare, including those struggling with mental illness."<sup>101</sup> Their proposals include promoting price transparency so consumers know the cost of treatments before agreeing to them, protecting those with pre-existing conditions from discrimination, proposing a block grant system of Medicaid, proposing to end the individual mandate, and allowing consumers to purchase insurance across state lines. Donald Trump proposes a seven-step healthcare reform that includes all of the Platform's proposals. His reform is based on free-market principles to "broaden healthcare access, make healthcare more affordable and improve the quality of the care available to all Americans."<sup>102</sup>

#### **Republican Platform:**

*"Our goal is to ensure that all Americans have improved access to affordable, high-quality healthcare, including those struggling with mental illness."*

### HEALTHCARE PLANS AND POLICIES

Trump believes that the most important step in healthcare reform is the repeal of the Affordable Care Act. On his official campaign website, he states that the Affordable Care Act has brought "incredible economic burden" onto the American people, and that it has resulted in "runaway costs, websites that don't work, greater rationing of care, higher premiums, less competition and fewer choices."<sup>103</sup> Trump's health reform policies include:

- The complete repeal of the Affordable Care Act and the individual mandate.
- Modification of existing laws that inhibit the sale of health insurance across state lines to allow for full competition in the health insurance market, which in turn lowers insurance costs.
- Allow individuals to fully deduct health insurance premium payments from their tax returns so that people who want health insurance do not slip through the cracks due to financial burden.
- Review basic options for Medicaid and work with states to ensure that those who want healthcare coverage can have it.
- Allow individuals to make tax-free, accumulating contributions to Health Savings Accounts (HSAs). These funds would be accessible to any member of a family without penalty. HSAs would offer flexibility and security.
- Require price transparency from all healthcare providers, especially doctors and healthcare organizations like clinics and hospitals, so that individuals can shop around and find the best options for them for specific medical procedures.
- Block-grant Medicaid to the states, and incentivize states to seek out and eliminate waste to preserve resources.

# ON HEALTHCARE

- Remove barriers to entry into free markets for drug providers that offer cheaper alternatives that are proven safe and effective. Though the pharmaceutical industry is in the private sector, drug companies provide a public service. Allowing consumers access to safe, effective drugs from overseas will bring more options to consumers.<sup>104</sup>

While Trump has called the Affordable Care Act a “catastrophe” on multiple occasions, in his book *The America We Deserve*, which was published in 2000, he wrote that he is a “liberal on health” and that America “must have universal healthcare.”<sup>105</sup> Trump opposes the individual mandate, but one aspect of the Affordable Care Act that he wants to keep is insurance coverage for people with pre-existing conditions. In a CNN Republican debate on February 25, 2016, he said “I would absolutely get rid of ObamaCare. I want to keep pre-existing conditions. It’s a modern age, and I think we have to have it.”<sup>106</sup> On the topics of Social Security, Medicare, and Medicaid, Trump said that he would save the programs “without cutting it to the bone” by “making the country rich again.”<sup>107</sup>

In a fiscal analysis of Donald Trump’s healthcare plan, the Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget projected that the plan would cost \$550 billion over a decade, or \$330 billion using a dynamic scoring model which accounts for possible economic growth created as a result of his policies.<sup>108</sup> Block-granting of Medicaid could also generate a wide range of savings, but more exact details are required to effectively estimate these savings.<sup>109</sup> Trump also believes that immigration laws should be enforced to save the billions of dollars in healthcare costs spent on caring for illegal immigrants.<sup>110</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

Hillary Clinton supports the Affordable Care Act (ACA) and proposes to build upon it with strategies including increasing insurance subsidies, expanding Medicaid to more states, promoting enrollment in health exchanges, increasing funding for federally qualified health centers, and reducing drug costs.<sup>111</sup> The 2016 Democratic Party Platform widely supports the ACA. It advocates for affordable and accessible healthcare as a human right, not a privilege. The Democratic Party Platform calls for increased insurance access by offering a public health coverage option, expanding Medicare to people who are 55 years of age and older, and fighting for the 19 states that have not expanded Medicaid eligibility or coverage to adopt the ACA’s Medicaid expansion. Hillary Clinton and the platform both support increased emphasis on mental health and women’s health and reproductive rights.<sup>112</sup>

#### **Democratic Platform:**

*“Thanks to the hard work of President Obama and Democrats in Congress, we took a critically important step toward the goal of universal health care by passing the Affordable Care Act, which has covered 20 million more Americans and ensured millions more will never be denied coverage because of a pre-existing condition.”*

# ON HEALTHCARE

## HEALTHCARE PLANS AND POLICIES

---

Hillary Clinton has a long history of advocating for affordable and accessible healthcare for all. For example:

- As first lady, Clinton played an instrumental role in the passage of the State Children’s Health Insurance Program (CHIP). CHIP has been instrumental in lowering the number of uninsured children from 14% of all children in 1997 to 7% of all children in 2012.<sup>113</sup> In Fiscal Year 2013, 8.1 million children were enrolled in CHIP.<sup>114</sup> Senator Edward Kennedy was later quoted by the *Associated Press*, saying, “The children’s health program wouldn’t be in existence today if we didn’t have Hillary pushing for it from the other end of Pennsylvania Avenue.”<sup>115</sup>
- She supported President Bill Clinton’s Health Security Act, which would “reform the healthcare system so that all Americans are guaranteed comprehensive health coverage.”<sup>116</sup>
- In her 2008 presidential campaign, Clinton proposed a healthcare plan that mandated insurance coverage for all Americans through either private or employer-based insurance plans.<sup>117</sup>
- In October 2015, Clinton urged the Food and Drug Administration to review Turing Pharmaceuticals for dramatically increasing the price of their drug, Daraprim, which is used to treat and prevent infections in HIV-positive people.<sup>118</sup>

Hillary Clinton plans to defend and expand the ACA to achieve universal healthcare coverage for all Americans. In particular, she would:

- Make care more affordable by lowering out-of-pocket costs, allowing people to visit their doctor three times without it counting toward their annual deductibles, and giving families who are ineligible for Medicare a tax credit of up to \$5000 for healthcare expenses.
- Lower prescription drug costs and protect consumers from price gouging on prescription drugs where little or no competition exists by:
  - Banning “corporate write-offs” for direct-to-consumer advertising to keep prescription drug costs low.
  - Require federally-supported pharmaceutical companies to invest a significant amount of their revenue on research & development rather than on marketing or profits.
  - Requiring insurance plans to cap covered out-of-pocket drug costs at \$250 per month for people with chronic or serious health conditions.
  - Increasing competition for prescription drugs to lower prices and increase choices by clearing out the multi-year generic drug approval backlog at the FDA’s Office of Generic Drugs.
  - Decreasing the biologic exclusivity period from 12 to 7 years to spur greater competition. Biologics are pharmaceutical drug products that are created from biologic or organic sources, rather than synthesized chemically like most drugs, and they include products like vaccines, proteins, tissues, and gene therapies.
  - Banning “pay for delay” agreements that allow pharmaceutical companies to keep generic drugs off the market.
  - Allowing importation of prescription drugs that are safe and effective.

# ON HEALTHCARE

- Requiring pharmaceutical companies to provide higher rebates on prescription drugs for Medicare recipients.
- Allowing Medicare to negotiate prescription drug prices.<sup>119</sup>
- Give all Americans the choice of a public-option insurance plan, incentivize Medicaid expansion, and allow individuals to voluntarily join Medicare at age 55.<sup>120</sup>
- Allow families to purchase health insurance on the health exchange regardless of immigration status.<sup>121</sup>
- Expand access to care for rural Americans by increasing the number of health providers eligible for telehealth reimbursement under Medicare and other programs.<sup>122</sup>

Clinton has also called for increased funding for the treatment and prevention of Alzheimer’s disease,<sup>123</sup> as well as expanded autism insurance and access to early screening.<sup>124</sup> She supports efforts to ensure that all women have access to reproductive healthcare services, including contraception and abortion. Clinton also seeks to double the funding for primary care services at federally qualified health centers over the next decade, and triple the size of the National Health Service Corps.<sup>125</sup>

According to the Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget, Clinton’s proposed healthcare plan would cost approximately \$450 billion, \$250 billion of which could possibly be offset by her proposed policies to reduce drug costs, reform Medicare payment models, and adopting public-option insurance plans in state healthcare exchanges.<sup>126</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY

### SUMMARY

Jill Stein believes that healthcare is a right. As president, she would establish an “improved ‘Medicare For All’ single-payer public health insurance program to provide everyone with quality healthcare, at huge savings.”<sup>127</sup> The 2016 Green Party Platform lists healthcare as an important social justice issue. It supports single-payer universal healthcare and preventative care. It recognizes that health is tied to communities and environments, and as such, the quality of air, water, and food in workplaces, homes, and schools must be improved. It also supports women’s reproductive choice and the availability of contraception and safe, legal abortion procedures.<sup>128</sup>

#### **Green Party Platform:**

*“The Green Party supports single-payer universal health care and preventative care for all. We believe that health care is a right, not a privilege... Greens recognize that our own health is also intimately tied to the health of our communities and environment. To improve our own health, we must improve the quality of our air, water and food and the health of our workplaces, homes and schools”*

# ON HEALTHCARE

## HEALTHCARE PLANS AND POLICIES

---

According to Stein's official campaign website, she aligns with the Green Party and plans to establish a single-payer public health program to provide everyone with quality care. According to Stein, this would eliminate the \$400 billion spent on paperwork and the bureaucracy of health insurance. Her plan includes:

- No co-pays, premiums or deductibles.
- No restrictions based on pre-existing illness, employment, immigration status or age.
- Eliminate health insurance.
- Use bulk purchasing negotiations to end overcharging for prescription drugs.
- Through community health centers, ensure easy access to healthcare in communities of color and eliminate health disparities.
- Full access to contraceptive and reproductive care.
- Lift the Obama Administration ban and expand access to "morning after" contraception.
- Invest in community health infrastructure including local food systems, renewable energy, and active transportation such as bike paths and safe sidewalks.
- Expand product labeling requirements for country of origin, GMOs and toxic chemical ingredients.
- Prioritize preventative healthcare.<sup>129</sup>

The official 2016 Green Party platform proposes to enact a universal, comprehensive, national single-payer health plan with no increase in cost. They plan to provide the following:

- An insurance program administered at the state and local level that is publicly funded and provides comprehensive lifetime benefits including dental, vision, mental health, substance abuse treatment and hospice care.
- Participation of all licensed/certified health providers with freedom of patients to choose the type of healthcare provider.
- Portability of coverage regardless of geographical location or employment.
- Cost controls.
- Prioritize primary and preventive care, including wellness education, holistic health and medical marijuana.
- Expanded comprehensive services for those with special needs.
- Improved mental healthcare system.
- Reduced paperwork for patients and providers.
- Full reimbursement for providers.
- Safe and sufficient staffing levels in hospitals.
- Establishment of health policy boards at national, state and local levels for performance evaluation.
- Establishment of National Health Trust Fund.<sup>130</sup>

# ON HEALTHCARE

GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

## SUMMARY

Gary Johnson, the Libertarian Party candidate, does not list healthcare as an issue on his official campaign webpage. However, according to interviews and statements, he supports a free-market, competitive approach to healthcare. The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform lists healthcare as an important issue. It favors a free-market healthcare system that recognizes the freedom of individuals to make decisions on all aspects of their medical care. It also proposes that individuals should be allowed to purchase health insurance across state lines.<sup>131</sup> In his 2012 presidential campaign, Johnson expressed opposition to the Affordable Care Act and the Medicare Part D prescription drug benefit.<sup>132</sup>

### *Libertarian Platform:*

*“We favor a free-market health care system. We recognize the freedom of individuals to determine the level of health insurance they want (if any), the level of health care they want, the care providers they want, the medicines and treatments they will use and all other aspects of their medical care, including end-of-life decisions.”*

## HEALTHCARE PLANS AND POLICIES

Gary Johnson’s official website does not address healthcare. As the Libertarian Party candidate, it can be assumed that his stance on healthcare aligns with the platform’s stance, which includes:

- Establishing Medical Savings Accounts that individuals can use to deposit savings tax-free, which can then be withdrawn as necessary to pay medical bills. For those without an MSA, the Libertarian Party will work to make all healthcare expenditures 100% tax deductible.
- Deregulating the healthcare industry by repealing government policies that increase costs and decrease availability of medical services. The platform argues that mandated benefits make insurance more expensive, which in turn increases the number of uninsured American workers.
- Removing barriers to safe and affordable medicines by replacing government agencies like the FDA with free-market alternatives. According to the Libertarian Platform, the FDA has increased healthcare costs and deprived Americans of necessary treatments. It argues that bureaucratic roadblocks are fatal to sick Americans.<sup>133</sup>

During a 2016 CNN Libertarian Presidential Town Hall, Johnson said that he would “sign on to any plan that brings a free-market, competitive approach to healthcare.”<sup>134</sup> He also stated that bringing genuine competition to healthcare could make healthcare cost one-fifth of what it costs now. In addition, with a free-market approach, insurance would not be used for ongoing medical needs but rather only to cover catastrophic injury and illness.<sup>135</sup> On March 10, 2016, Johnson told ISideWith.com, a non-partisan voter education resource, that he did not support the Affordable Care Act, and that “government should not be involved in healthcare.”<sup>136</sup>

According to his 2012 presidential campaign website, his plans for healthcare reform were to:

# ON HEALTHCARE

- Implement common-sense cost savings for Medicare.
- Block grant Medicare and Medicaid funds to the states.
- Repeal ObamaCare and the failed Medicare prescription drug benefit.
- Fix Social Security by changing the base from wage growth to inflation.<sup>137</sup>

# ON SUBSTANCE USE

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

At a Town Hall meeting in Columbus, OH in August 2016, Donald Trump spoke about prescription opioid and heroin use, saying that he would “spend the money” to help those with substance use addictions.<sup>138</sup> Trump has also emphasized the need to stop the flow of drugs into the country, saying that he would “cut off the source.”<sup>139</sup>

The 2016 Republican Platform proposes policy solutions to more tightly control access to prescription opioids, such as allowing Medicare Part D and Medicare Advantage plans to limit patients to a single pharmacy and calling upon the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services to ensure that no physician will be penalized for limiting opioid prescriptions.<sup>140</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

On her campaign website, Hillary Clinton includes proposals and policies to address substance use. She states, “We’re not just now ‘discovering’ this problem. But we should be saying enough is enough. It’s time we recognize as a nation that for too long, we have had a quiet epidemic on our hands. Plain and simple, drug and alcohol addiction is a disease, not a moral failing—and we must treat it as such.”

<sup>141</sup> Her proposals include:

- Ensuring access to comprehensive drug and alcohol treatment for everyone who needs it.
- Ensuring that all first responders have access to naloxone to help prevent overdose-related deaths.
- Requiring licensed prescribers to participate in ongoing prescription drug monitoring programs and have a minimum amount of training before writing a prescription for controlled medications.
- Prioritizing rehabilitation and treatment for low-level and nonviolent drug offenses rather than incarceration.<sup>142</sup>

*“It’s time we recognize as a nation that for too long, we have had a quiet epidemic on our hands. Plain and simple, drug and alcohol addiction is a disease, not a moral failing—and we must treat it as such.”*

**Hillary Clinton, 2016**

The 2016 Democratic Party Platform commits to assisting the estimated 20 million people struggling with addiction in this country by encouraging full recovery and integration into society and by working to remove common barriers to gainful employment, housing, and education.<sup>143</sup> Specific policies include:

# ON SUBSTANCE USE

- Expanding access to addiction services and ensuring that insurance coverage is equal to that for any other health condition.
- Calling on the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), the Department of Labor, and state regulatory agencies to fully implement the Mental Health Parity and Addictions Equity Act of 2008, which means that insurers, including the federal government, will be required to disclose how they make their medical management decisions.
- Helping state and local leaders to establish “evidence-based, age-appropriate, and locally-tailored” prevention programs, such as school-based drug education programs that have been shown to be effective in reducing risky behaviors.<sup>144</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

In an interview in May 2016, Jill Stein said, “We call for the end of the racist war on drugs. Substance abuse should be treated as a health issue, not as a crime. We demand the freeing of nonviolent drug offenders, who never should have been incarcerated in the first place. They not only deserve rehabilitation and education, they deserve jobs.”<sup>145</sup> The 2016 Green Party Platform also calls for an end to the war on drugs.<sup>146</sup>

Stein supports the decriminalization of marijuana. In a 2012 interview, Stein framed her call for marijuana decriminalization within the context of addressing drug use as a public health issue rather than a criminal issue. She stated, “If people have issues of dependency which would apply to legal drugs as well as illegal drugs including alcohol, tobacco, marijuana and heavier drugs they need to be treated within the public health system. These are psychological problems not criminal problems.”<sup>147</sup>

## GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

Gary Johnson calls for an end to the war on drugs within his criminal justice reform proposals, citing that the people who are most harmed by the war on drugs are minorities and the poor.<sup>148</sup> The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform calls for the “repeal of all laws creating ‘crimes’ without victims, such as the use of drugs for medicinal or recreational purposes.”<sup>149</sup> However, during an interview in June 2016, Johnson said, “We are not espousing the legalization of any drugs outside of marijuana.”<sup>150</sup> Johnson has supported harm reduction strategies in the past, such as access to clean syringes and assistance in preventing accidental heroin overdoses in supervised injection facilities.<sup>151</sup> In fact, in an interview published in 2001, he supported prescriptions for heroin and the sale of methadone at drug stores.<sup>152</sup> Johnson has a long history of supporting the decriminalization of marijuana and openly discussing his

# ON SUBSTANCE USE

personal use since age 17, including that he was the “President and CEO of a publicly traded marijuana company up until January 1st [2016].”<sup>153</sup>

# ON MENTAL HEALTH

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

Donald Trump linked mental health to gun violence; he explained to CNBC moderators in 2015 that he felt that people who were “mentally ill” would “look around for gun-free zones.”<sup>154</sup> He continued, “You have people that are mentally ill and they’re going to come through the cracks and they’re going to do things that people will not even believe are possible.”<sup>155</sup> On his official campaign website he addresses mental health generally, stating that, “We need to reform our mental health programs and institutions in this country...There are promising reforms being developed in Congress that should receive bipartisan support.”<sup>156</sup>

#### **Republican Platform:**

*“Using block grants would allow states to experiment with different systems to address mental health and develop successful models to be replicated in states across the nation.”*

The 2016 Republican Party Platform calls for turning Medicaid into a block grant program which would increase state control over mental health-related programs and services. The platform addresses improving care for people with mental health issues, stating that “moving to a block grant approach would allow for state and local governments to create solutions for individuals and families in desperate need of help in addressing mental illness.”<sup>157</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

On her presidential campaign website, Secretary Clinton wrote, “I believe that together we can make sure that the next generation gets quality mental healthcare without shame, without stigma, without barriers. And that we can do so much more to help people right here and now.”<sup>158</sup> Clinton proposes to:

- Promote early diagnosis and intervention of mental health disorders, which includes launching a national initiative for suicide prevention.
- Promote treatment of the “whole person” by integrating the mental and physical healthcare systems and significantly enhancing community-based treatment.
- Train law enforcement officers in crisis intervention and prioritize treatment and rehabilitation over incarceration for nonviolent, low-level offenders.
- Enforce mental health parity to the full extent of the law.
- Improve access to housing and job opportunities for those who suffer from mental health disorders.
- Invest in research and development for safe and effective treatments.<sup>159</sup>

# ON MENTAL HEALTH

The 2016 Democratic Party Platform calls for treating “mental health issues with the same care and seriousness that we treat issues of physical health.” It also supports the importance of maintaining good mental health, especially for children. The platform calls for the inclusion and integration of mental health as part of a comprehensive system of primary health care.<sup>160</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

The 2016 Green Party Platform includes mental health as part of an overall commitment to a single-payer, public health program. In 2012, Jill Stein said that “ensuring that mental health services are available to everyone” was necessary to address “drivers of community violence.”<sup>161</sup> The 2016 Green Party Platform also specifically calls for police training that includes “de-escalating mental health crises” and “mental health self-checks.”<sup>162</sup>

## GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

While he was governor of New Mexico in 1998, Gary Johnson vetoed the state’s Mental Health Parity Act, a bill that would have ensured state employees had access to mental health care services equivalent to the coverage afforded to other physical illnesses.<sup>163</sup> The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform does not specifically address mental health care.

# ON HOUSING

## DONALD TRUMP, REPUBLICAN PARTY

### SUMMARY

In a speech before the National Association of Home Builders in August 2016, Donald Trump argued, “There’s no industry, other than probably the energy industry, that is more overregulated than the housing industry.”<sup>164</sup> He promised to cut back on government regulations of the housing industry, which includes avoiding future taxpayer bailouts, in order to promote responsibility on the part of the lenders and borrowers.<sup>165</sup> His promises to focus on deregulation reflect the housing policy positions of the 2016 Republican Party Platform, which include:

- Reduction of the federal role in the housing market, promotion of responsibility on the part of borrowers and lenders, and avoiding future taxpayer bailouts.
- Reforms that provide clear underwriting standards and guidelines on acceptable and unacceptable lending practices.
- Compliance with regulatory standards which should constitute a “legal safe harbor to guard against opportunistic litigation by trial lawyers.”
- Comprehensive review of federal regulations, especially environmental regulations, that make more difficult for Americans to rent, buy, or sell homes.<sup>166</sup>

## HILLARY CLINTON, DEMOCRATIC PARTY

### SUMMARY

According to Secretary Clinton, “Housing can and should be a springboard to opportunity. But to get there, we need to make pathways to sustainable homeownership, and invest in communities that have been left out and left behind.”<sup>167</sup> Her housing policy commitments focus on addressing racial and economic injustice that leads to unaffordable and unstable housing and homelessness.

*“We need to make pathways to sustainable homeownership, and invest in communities that have been left out and left behind.”*

**Hillary Clinton, 2016**

The 2016 Democratic Party platform calls for related housing policy solutions. It focuses on housing opportunities for communities of color and veterans that are either supported or provided by government and in collaboration with neighborhood-serving, nonprofit organization and small businesses. These include:

- Preserving and increasing the supply of affordable rental housing by expanding incentives to ease local barriers to building new affordable rental housing in areas of economic opportunity.
- Substantially increasing the funding for the National Housing Trust Fund to construct, preserve, and rehabilitate millions of affordable housing rental units.

# ON HOUSING

- Expanding efforts to address the lingering effects of the foreclosure crisis through programs like the federal Neighborhood Stabilization Program. The platform also calls for expanding programs to prevent displacements of existing residents, especially in communities of color, and preserving neighborhood-serving nonprofit organizations and small businesses.
- Reinvigorating housing production programs, repairing public housing, and increasing funding for the housing choice voucher program and other rental assistance programs.
- Fighting to end homelessness once and for all, through targeted investments to provide the necessary outreach, social services, and housing options for all populations experiencing homelessness.
- Defending and strengthening the Fair Housing Act; and ensuring that regulators have the clear direction, resources, and authority to enforce those rules effectively.<sup>168</sup>

## JILL STEIN, GREEN PARTY

### SUMMARY

---

In 2012, Jill Stein said that she would “honor the right to decent affordable housing” through several policies that are reaffirmed in the 2016 Green Party Platform.<sup>169</sup> The housing policies and proposals in Stein’s personal platform include:

- Putting an end to unfair foreclosures and evictions.
- Offering grants to nonprofit developers of affordable housing so that all people would be able to obtain decent housing at no more than 25% of their income.
- Creating a federal bank with local branches that will either restructure distressed mortgages to make them more affordable, or if the occupants still cannot afford the mortgage, rent the homes to the occupants.
- Expanding homeowners and rental assistance and increasing funding for public housing projects.
- Using the Department of Housing and Urban Development’s authority to grant or withhold funds in order to “encourage state and local governments to take steps to desegregate housing, including ending zoning laws that effectively prohibit multi-family housing, prohibiting landlords from refusing to accept Section 8 vouchers, increasing Section 8 voucher amounts so that poor people can move into middle income neighborhoods, prohibiting the use of Low Income Housing Tax Credits to increase low income housing in already segregated neighborhoods, and building new public housing in middle income communities that is high quality and mixed income.”<sup>170</sup>

# ON HOUSING

GARY JOHNSON, LIBERTARIAN PARTY

## SUMMARY

---

In an interview in 2011, Gary Johnson said that he would eliminate the federal Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD) if presented with the legislation to do so.<sup>171</sup> HUD's \$48 billion budget goes toward funding multiple programs and activities, including delivering housing counseling services, improving public housing, transforming high-poverty neighborhoods, enforcing the Fair Housing Act, and ending chronic homelessness.<sup>172</sup> The budget provides \$35 billion to preserve rental housing assistance to 4.7 million low-income families.<sup>173</sup> The 2016 Libertarian Party Platform frames housing as a function of "economic liberty," but it does not directly address public or affordable housing for those who are not property owners.<sup>174</sup>

*In 2011, Gary Johnson said he would eliminate the federal department of Housing and Urban Development.*

# ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

## AUTHORS

Timothy Wang, MPH  
Health Policy Analyst  
The Fenway Institute

Jennifer Bishop  
Health Policy Fellow  
The Fenway Institute

Brandon Primus, JD  
Community Organizer  
Harlem United

## REVIEWERS

Sean Cahill, PhD  
Director of Health Policy Research  
The Fenway Institute

Jason Cianciotto, MPA  
Vice President of Policy, Advocacy, and Communications  
Harlem United

© Fenway Institute, Harlem United 2016

# REFERENCES

- <sup>1</sup> *Republican Platform 2016*. p. 11. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)
- <sup>2</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>3</sup> Alexander, Paul. 2000. "Trump towers." *Advocate*. Available online at: <http://www.advocate.com/election/2015/9/28/read-donald-trumps-advocate-interview-where-he-defends-gays-mexicans>
- <sup>4</sup> "Trump says he would play in Iowa, aides to visit Monday." March 3, 2011. *Des Moines Register*. Available online at: <http://blogs.desmoinesregister.com/dmr/index.php/2011/03/03/register-exclusive-trump-says-he-would-play-in-iowa-aides-to-visit-monday>
- <sup>5</sup> Fox News Media Buzz. July 5, 2015. "Donald Trump punching back." Fox News. Transcript available at: <http://www.foxnews.com/transcript/2015/07/05/donald-trump-punching-back/>
- <sup>6</sup> Fox News Sunday. January 31, 2016. "Ted Cruz attacks Donald Trump's financial record; Trump responds." Fox News. Transcript available at: <http://www.foxnews.com/transcript/2016/01/31/ted-cruz-attacks-donald-trump-financial-record-trump-responds/>
- <sup>7</sup> Mike Pence. 2000. "The Pence Agenda for the 107<sup>th</sup> Congress." Available online at: [http://web.archive.org/web/20010519165033fw\\_/http://cybertext.net/pence/issues.html](http://web.archive.org/web/20010519165033fw_/http://cybertext.net/pence/issues.html)
- <sup>8</sup> Drabold, Will. July 15, 2016. "Here's What Mike Pence Said on LGBT Issues Over the Years." *Time*. Available online at: <http://time.com/4406337/mike-pence-gay-rights-lgbt-religious-freedom/>
- <sup>9</sup> Carden, Dan. July 6, 2013. "Penalties await gay couples trying to marry in Indiana." *NWI News*. Available online at: [http://www.nwitimes.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/article\\_3cca22e7-9915-5d26-b0b2-3980aa91afaa.html](http://www.nwitimes.com/news/local/govt-and-politics/article_3cca22e7-9915-5d26-b0b2-3980aa91afaa.html)
- <sup>10</sup> Rubin, Jennifer. June 26, 2013. "DOMA fallout: All's well that ends well?" *The Washington Post*. Available online at: [https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/right-turn/wp/2013/06/26/doma-fallout-alls-well-that-ends-well/?utm\\_term=.5e47c2b7a413](https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/right-turn/wp/2013/06/26/doma-fallout-alls-well-that-ends-well/?utm_term=.5e47c2b7a413)
- <sup>11</sup> Wang, Stephanie. June 26, 2015. "Gov. Mike Pence 'disappointed' in marriage equality ruling." *The IndyStar*. USA Today Network. Available online at: <http://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2015/06/26/hoosiers-reacting-sex-marriage-ruling/29329915/>
- <sup>12</sup> *Republican Platform 2016*. p. 35. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)
- <sup>13</sup> Alexander, Paul. 2000. "Trump towers." *Advocate*. Available online at: <http://www.advocate.com/election/2015/9/28/read-donald-trumps-advocate-interview-where-he-defends-gays-mexicans>
- <sup>14</sup> Brody, David. April 12, 2011. "Video: Donald Trump on The 700 Club." *CBN News*. Available online at: <http://www1.cbn.com/thebrodyfile/archive/2011/04/12/video-donald-trump-on-the-700-club>
- <sup>15</sup> Kim, Eun Kyung. April 21, 2016. "Donald Trump joins TODAY Show for live town hall, answers voters' questions." *Today*. Available online at: <http://www.today.com/news/donald-trump-joins-today-show-live-town-hall-answers-voters-t87551>
- <sup>16</sup> Smith, C., Hopper, J. April 21, 2016. "Donald Trump OK With Caitlyn Jenner Using Any Bathroom in His Tower." *ABC News*. Available online at: <http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/donald-trump-caitlyn-jenner-bathroom-tower/story?id=38566263>
- <sup>17</sup> Flores, Reena. April 22, 2016. "Donald Trump amends stance on North Carolina transgender bathroom law." *CBS News*. Available online at: <http://www.cbsnews.com/news/donald-trump-north-carolina-transgender-bathroom-law-election-2016/>

# REFERENCES

- <sup>18</sup> Dresden, Hilton. September 1, 2016. "Mike Pence Wrote An Article Urging Employers Not to Hire Gay People." *Out Magazine*. Available online at: <http://www.out.com/news-opinion/2016/9/01/mike-pence-wrote-article-urging-employers-not-hire-gay-people>
- <sup>19</sup> Mike Pence. 2000. "The Pence Agenda for the 107<sup>th</sup> Congress." Available online at: [http://web.archive.org/web/20010519165033fw\\_/http://cybertext.net/pence/issues.html](http://web.archive.org/web/20010519165033fw_/http://cybertext.net/pence/issues.html)
- <sup>20</sup> Kaminer, Wendy. February 25, 2011. "The Tea Party's Religious Inspiration." *The Atlantic*. Available online at: <http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2011/02/the-tea-partys-religious-inspiration/71679/>
- <sup>21</sup> Jackson, David. October 28, 2009. "Obama signs hate-crimes law rooted in crimes of 1998." *USA Today*. Available online at: <http://content.usatoday.com/communities/theoval/post/2009/10/620000629/1#.V-LD4fkrldW>
- <sup>22</sup> Drabold, Will. July 15, 2016. "Here's What Mike Pence Said on LGBT Issues Over the Years." *Time*. Available online at: <http://time.com/4406337/mike-pence-gay-rights-lgbt-religious-freedom/>
- <sup>23</sup> Indiana State Legislature. Senate Bill 101. Available online at: <https://iga.in.gov/legislative/2015/bills/senate/101>
- <sup>24</sup> Cook, T., Schnieder, C. January 13, 2016. "What we know about Gov. Mike Pence's position on gay rights over the years." *IndyStar*. Available online at: <http://www.indystar.com/story/news/politics/2016/01/04/what-we-know-gov-mike-pences-position-gay-rights/78257192/>
- <sup>25</sup> *2016 State of the State Address*. January 12, 2016. Available online at: [http://www.in.gov/gov/files/EMBARGOED\\_2016\\_SOTS\\_speech.pdf](http://www.in.gov/gov/files/EMBARGOED_2016_SOTS_speech.pdf)
- <sup>26</sup> See note 1
- <sup>27</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>28</sup> "Donald Trump Remarks at Faith and Freedom Coalition Conference." June 10, 2016. C-SPAN. Available online at: <https://www.c-span.org/video/?410912-4/donald-trump-addresses-faith-freedom-coalition-conference>
- <sup>29</sup> Obradovich, Kathie. April 8, 2015. "Trump 2016: Deal or no deal?" *The Des Moines Register*. Available online at: <http://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/opinion/columnists/kathie-obradovich/caucus/2015/04/08/trump-deal-deal/25500913/>
- <sup>30</sup> Johnson, Chris. September 22, 2016. "Trump fortifies anti-LGBT positions, taps Santorum as adviser." *Washington Blade*. Available online at: <http://www.washingtonblade.com/2016/09/22/santorum-gets-top-billing-trumps-catholic-advisory-group/>
- <sup>31</sup> Donald Trump. September 22, 2016. "Issues of Importance to Catholics." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/press-releases/issues-of-importance-to-catholics>
- <sup>32</sup> Donald Trump. June 21, 2016. "Trump Campaign Announces Evangelical Executive Advisory Board." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/press-releases/trump-campaign-announces-evangelical-executive-advisory-board>
- <sup>33</sup> Kaminer, Wendy. February 25, 2011. "The Tea Party's Religious Inspiration." *The Atlantic*. Available online at: [www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2011/02/the-tea-partys-religious-inspiration/71679/](http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2011/02/the-tea-partys-religious-inspiration/71679/)
- <sup>34</sup> Kim, Susanna. April 1, 2015. "Indiana Pizza Restaurant Says It Wouldn't Cater a Gay Wedding, Supports Religious Freedom Law." ABC News. Available online at: <http://abcnews.go.com/Business/indiana-pizza-restaurant-cater-gay-wedding-supports-religious/story?id=30045085>
- <sup>35</sup> Lowery, Wesley. April 2, 2015. "Gov. Pence signs revised Indiana religious freedom bill into law." *The Washington Post*. Available online at: [https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2015/04/02/gov-pence-signs-revised-indiana-religious-freedom-bill-into-law/?utm\\_term=.36cf29f9c189](https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2015/04/02/gov-pence-signs-revised-indiana-religious-freedom-bill-into-law/?utm_term=.36cf29f9c189)

# REFERENCES

- <sup>36</sup> 2016 State of the State Address. January 12, 2016. Available online at: [http://www.in.gov/gov/files/EMBARGOED\\_2016\\_SOTS\\_speech.pdf](http://www.in.gov/gov/files/EMBARGOED_2016_SOTS_speech.pdf)
- <sup>37</sup> 2016 Democratic Party Platform. Available online at: <https://www.demconvention.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Democratic-Party-Platform-7.21.16-no-lines.pdf>
- <sup>38</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "LGBT rights and equality." Hillary Clinton 2016 Presidential Campaign. Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/lgbt-equality/>
- <sup>39</sup> Sherman, Amy. June 17, 2015. "Hillary Clinton's changing position on same-sex marriage." *Politifact*. Available online at: <http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/statements/2015/jun/17/hillary-clinton/hillary-clinton-change-position-same-sex-marriage/>
- <sup>40</sup> Healy, Patrick. October 27, 2006. "Clinton Wouldn't Block Law if Albany Backs Gay Marriage." *The New York Times*. Available online at: <http://www.nytimes.com/2006/10/27/nyregion/27hillary.html?pagewanted=print>
- <sup>41</sup> HRC 2008 Presidential Questionnaire. 2008. Human Rights Campaign. Available online at: [http://www.politico.com/pdf/PPM42\\_benhrc.pdf](http://www.politico.com/pdf/PPM42_benhrc.pdf)
- <sup>42</sup> Sherman, Amy. June 17, 2015. "Hillary Clinton's changing position on same-sex marriage." *Politifact*. Available online at: <http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/statements/2015/jun/17/hillary-clinton/hillary-clinton-change-position-same-sex-marriage/>
- <sup>43</sup> Smith, Rhonda. September 7, 2001. "Gay-Baiting Enters Virginia Race." *Washington Blade*. Available online at: <http://www.glapn.org/sodomylaws/usa/virginia/vanews85.htm>
- <sup>44</sup> Jenkins, Chris. November 8, 2006. "Ban on Same-Sex Unions Added to Va. Constitution." *The Washington Post*. Available online at: <http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2006/11/07/AR2006110701648.html>
- <sup>45</sup> Reese, Phil. March 26, 2013. "Kaine, two more U.S. senators back marriage equality." *Washington Blade*. Available online at: <http://www.washingtonblade.com/2013/03/26/kaine-two-more-u-s-senators-back-same-sex-marriage/>
- <sup>46</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "LGBT rights and equality." Hillary Clinton 2016 Presidential Campaign. Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/lgbt-equality/>
- <sup>47</sup> Hillary Clinton. June 17, 2011. "United Nations Human Rights Council Resolution on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity." Press Statement. Available online at: <http://www.state.gov/secretary/20092013clinton/rm/2011/06/166383.htm>
- <sup>48</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "LGBT rights and equality." Hillary Clinton 2016 Presidential Campaign. Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/lgbt-equality/>
- <sup>49</sup> "Hillary Clinton declares 'gay rights are human rights.'" December 7, 2011. BBC News. Available online at: <http://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-16062937>
- <sup>50</sup> The White House Office of the Press Secretary. December 6, 2011. "Fact Sheet: Working to Advance the Human Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, and Transgender (LGBT) Persons Globally." Available online at: <https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2011/12/06/fact-sheet-working-advance-human-rights-lesbian-gay-bisexual-and-transge>
- <sup>51</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2015. "Statement from Hillary Clinton on the Supreme Court Decision on Marriage Equality." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/statements/2015/06/26/scotus-ruling-marriage-equality/>
- <sup>52</sup> Brydum, Sunnive. March 25, 2016. "Clinton, Sanders Slam North Carolina's Transphobic Law." *Advocate*. Available online at: <http://www.advocate.com/election/2016/3/25/clinton-sanders-slam-north-carolinas-transphobic-law>
- <sup>53</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Hillary Clinton Statement on National Gay and Lesbian Chamber of Commerce Endorsement." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/statements/>

# REFERENCES

[2016/08/26/hillary-clinton-statement-on-national-gay-and-lesbian-chamber-of-commerce-endorsement/](https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/local/2016/08/26/hillary-clinton-statement-on-national-gay-and-lesbian-chamber-of-commerce-endorsement/)

<sup>54</sup> Sargent, Greg. May 13, 2016. "Are Democrats leaning into the transgender debate?" *The Washington Post*. Available online at: [https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/plum-line/wp/2016/05/13/are-democrats-leaning-into-the-transgender-debate/?utm\\_term=.3185daade713](https://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/plum-line/wp/2016/05/13/are-democrats-leaning-into-the-transgender-debate/?utm_term=.3185daade713)

<sup>55</sup> Emery Jr, CE, Qiu, L. September 18, 2016. "Tim Kaine says millennials agree with Clinton, not Trump, on big issues." *Politifact*. Available online at: <http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/statements/2016/sep/18/tim-kaine/tim-kaine-says-millennials-agree-clinton-not-trump/>

<sup>56</sup> Hillary Clinton. August 10, 2016. "Exclusive: Hillary Clinton: What I have in common with Utah leaders." *Deseret News*. Available online at: <http://www.deseretnews.com/article/865659843/Exclusive-Hillary-Clinton-What-I-have-in-common-with-Utah-leaders-2-religious-freedom-and-the.html?pg=2>

<sup>57</sup> Gearan, Anne. April 3, 2015. "Is Hillary Clinton against the religious freedom law Bill Clinton backed?" *The Washington Post*. Available online at: <https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-politics/wp/2015/04/03/is-hillary-clinton-against-the-religious-freedom-law-bill-clinton-backed/>

<sup>58</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>59</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>60</sup> Project Vote Smart. 2010-2012. "Political Courage Test." Results available online at *On the Issues*: [http://www.ontheissues.org/2010\\_NPAT.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/2010_NPAT.htm)

<sup>61</sup> Green Party Platform. 2016. "Social Justice." Available online at: [http://www.gp.org/social\\_justice\\_2016/#sjCivilRights](http://www.gp.org/social_justice_2016/#sjCivilRights)

<sup>62</sup> Jill Stein Presidential Candidate Interview. 2016. *On the Issues*. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/OnTheIssues\\_Presidential\\_Jill\\_Stein.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/OnTheIssues_Presidential_Jill_Stein.htm)

<sup>63</sup> Jill Stein 2012 Presidential Campaign. "Where we stand on the issues." Available online at: <https://web.archive.org/web/20121006162108/http://www.jillstein.org/issues>

<sup>64</sup> See note 55

<sup>65</sup> See note 55

<sup>66</sup> Jill Stein 2016 Presidential Campaign. "Jill Stein 2016 Platform." Available online at: <http://www.jill2016.com/platform>

<sup>67</sup> See note 56

<sup>68</sup> See note 56

<sup>69</sup> Libertarian Party Platform. May 2016. Available online at: <https://www.lp.org/platform>

<sup>70</sup> Anderson-Minshall, Diane. December 3, 2011. "Presidential Candidate Comes Out in Support of Same-Sex Marriage." *Advocate*. Available online at: <http://www.advocate.com/news/daily-news/2011/12/03/presidential-candidate-supports-same-sex-marriage>

<sup>71</sup> HRC Staff. February 26, 2013. "GOB Brief Filed in Proposition 8 Case." Human Rights Campaign. Available online at: <http://www.hrc.org/blog/gop-brief-filed-in-prop.-8-case>

<sup>72</sup> Shackford, Scott. November 21, 2014. "Gary Johnson Supports Private Anti-Discrimination Laws Protecting Gays." *Reason*. Available online at: <http://reason.com/blog/2014/11/21/gary-johnson-supports-private-anti-discr>

<sup>73</sup> See note 63.

<sup>74</sup> Wilson, J. April 6, 2016. "Gary Johnson Knows How To Make 2016 The Libertarian Moment." *A Libertarian Future*. Available online at: <https://alibertarianfuture.com/famous-libertarians/interviews/gary-johnson-says-2016-is-the-libertarian-moment/>

<sup>75</sup> Mike Pence. 2000. "The Pence Agenda for the 107<sup>th</sup> Congress: A Guide to Renewing the American Dream." Available online at: <http://web.archive.org/web/20010408125427/http://mikepence.com/issues.html>

# REFERENCES

- <sup>76</sup> Harper, Jake. July 21, 2016. "As Indiana Governor, Mike Pence's Health Policy Has Been Contentious." NPR. Available online at: <http://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2016/07/21/486771345/as-indiana-governor-mike-pence-s-health-policy-has-been-contentious>
- <sup>77</sup> "The Affordable Care Act and HIV/AIDS." AIDS.gov. Available online at: <https://www.aids.gov/federal-resources/policies/health-care-reform/>
- <sup>78</sup> Donald Trump. 2016. "Healthcare Reform to Make America Great Again." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/positions/healthcare-reform>
- <sup>79</sup> Impact 2016. "Donald Trump." Global Leadership Coalition. Available online at: <http://www.impact2016.org/candidates/donald-trump/>
- <sup>80</sup> Johnson, Chris. May 12, 2016. "Clinton calls for end to HIV/AIDS 'once and for all.'" *Washington Blade*. Available online at: <http://www.washingtonblade.com/2016/05/12/clinton-meets-with-hiv-aids-activists/>
- <sup>81</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "An AIDS-Free Generation is Within Our Reach: Hillary Clinton's Plan to Tackle HIV and AIDS Together." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/factsheets/2016/08/02/an-aids-free-generation-is-within-our-reach-hillary-clintons-plan-to-tackle-hiv-and-aids-together/>
- <sup>82</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>83</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>84</sup> Gay Men's Health Crisis. 2016. "Presidential Candidates' Response to HIV & AIDS 2016." Available online at: <http://gmhc.org/files/editor/file/GMHC-PresReport-2016-A.pdf>
- <sup>85</sup> See note 75.
- <sup>86</sup> Hillary Clinton. October 19, 2015. "Clinton Urges Federal Actions in Response to Turing Pharmaceuticals' Unfair Price Hike of Life-Saving Drug." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/statements/2015/10/15/clinton-urges-federal-actions-after-turing-price-hike/>
- <sup>87</sup> See note 75.
- <sup>88</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>89</sup> United States Congress. 110<sup>th</sup> Congress, 2007-2008. "S. 1553 – HIV Prevention Act of 2007." Available online at: <https://www.congress.gov/bill/110th-congress/senate-bill/1553>
- <sup>90</sup> Gay Men's Health Crisis. November 2007. "Where Do They Stand? The Gay Men's Health Crisis Report on the 2008 Presidential Candidates and HIV/AIDS." p. 21.
- <sup>91</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>92</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>93</sup> Clinton Health Access Initiative. "Learn More About the Clinton Health Access Initiative's Work in Global Health." The Clinton Foundation. Available online at: <https://www.clintonfoundation.org/our-work/clinton-health-access-initiative>
- <sup>94</sup> Green Party Platform. 2016. "Health Care." Available online at: [http://www.gp.org/social\\_justice\\_2016/#sjHealthCare](http://www.gp.org/social_justice_2016/#sjHealthCare)
- <sup>95</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>96</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>97</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>98</sup> Gibson, Drew. September 12, 2016. "Notable Only In Its Absence: Third Party Presidential Candidates Nonexistent HIV Policies." Available online at: <https://virallysuppressed.com/2016/09/12/notable-only-in-its-absence-third-party-presidential-candidates-nonexistent-hiv-policies/>
- <sup>99</sup> 2016 CNN Libertarian Town Hall with Gary Johnson and Bill Weld. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary\\_Johnson\\_Drugs.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary_Johnson_Drugs.htm)

# REFERENCES

- <sup>100</sup> U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. March 3, 2016. "20 million people have gained health insurance coverage because of the Affordable Care Act, new estimates show." Available online at: <http://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2016/03/03/20-million-people-have-gained-health-insurance-coverage-because-affordable-care-act-new-estimates>
- <sup>101</sup> *Republican Platform 2016*. p. 36. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)
- <sup>102</sup> "Healthcare Reform to Make America Great Again - Donald Trump." 2016. 5 Oct. 2016 <<https://www.donaldjtrump.com/POSITIONS/HEALTHCARE-REFORM>>
- <sup>103</sup> Donald Trump. 2016. "Healthcare Reform to Make America Great Again." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/positions/healthcare-reform>
- <sup>104</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>105</sup> Trump, Donald. *The America We Deserve*. July 2, 2000. p. 206-218.
- <sup>106</sup> "Donald Trump in CNN-Telemundo debate in Texas." February 25, 2016. Excerpts available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2016\\_Telemundo\\_TX\\_Donald\\_Trump.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2016_Telemundo_TX_Donald_Trump.htm)
- <sup>107</sup> Petroski, William. January 25, 2015. "Trump: I can make America great again." *The Des Moines Register*. Available online at: <http://www.desmoinesregister.com/story/news/elections/presidential/caucus/2015/01/24/donald-trump-iowa-freedom-summit/22274897/>
- <sup>108</sup> Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget. May 9, 2016. "Analysis of Donald Trump's Health Care Plan." Available online at: <http://crfb.org/blogs/analysis-donald-trumps-health-care-plan>
- <sup>109</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>110</sup> Donald Trump. 2016. "Healthcare Reform to Make America Great Again." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/positions/healthcare-reform>
- <sup>111</sup> Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget. July 27, 2016. "Analyzing Clinton's Health and Education Expansions." Available online at: <http://crfb.org/blogs/analyzing-clintons-health-and-education-expansions>
- <sup>112</sup> *2016 Democratic Party Platform*. Available online at: <https://www.demconvention.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Democratic-Party-Platform-7.21.16-no-lines.pdf>
- <sup>113</sup> Paradise, Julia. July 17, 2014. "The Impact of the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP): What Does the Research Tell Us?" Kaiser Family Foundation. Available online at: <http://kff.org/medicaid/issue-brief/the-impact-of-the-childrens-health-insurance-program-chip-what-does-the-research-tell-us/>
- <sup>114</sup> Urahn, S., Schiff, M., Bell, E., Chao, S., Choudhry, K., Huh, K., McKillop, M., Chang, V., Klein, M. October 2014. "The Children's Health Insurance Program: A 50-state examination of CHIP spending and enrollment." MacArthur Foundation, The Pew Charitable Trusts. Available online at: [http://www.pewtrusts.org/~media/assets/2014/10/childrens\\_health\\_insurance\\_program\\_report.pdf](http://www.pewtrusts.org/~media/assets/2014/10/childrens_health_insurance_program_report.pdf)
- <sup>115</sup> Fouhy, Beth. October 5, 2007. "Clinton Claims Credit for Child Program." *The Washington Post*. Available online at: [http://www.washingtonpost.com/wpdyn/content/article/2007/10/05/AR2007100501343\\_pf.html](http://www.washingtonpost.com/wpdyn/content/article/2007/10/05/AR2007100501343_pf.html)
- <sup>116</sup> Randall, Vernellia. 1994. "Description of health Security Act." Available online at: <http://academic.udayton.edu/health/02organ/clinton02.htm>
- <sup>117</sup> "Sen. Hillary Clinton Unveils \$110 Billion Universal health Care Plan." September 17, 2007. Fox News. Available online at: <http://www.foxnews.com/story/2007/09/17/sen-hillary-clinton-unveils-110-billion-universal-health-care-plan.html>
- <sup>118</sup> Reuters. October 19, 2015. "Hillary Clinton Calls For Regulators To Look Into Daraprim Price Increase." *Newsweek*. Available online at: <http://www.newsweek.com/hillary-clinton-calls-regulators-look-daraprim-price-increase-385028>

# REFERENCES

- <sup>119</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Hillary Clinton's Plan for Lowering Prescription Drug Costs." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/factsheets/2015/09/21/hillary-clinton-plan-for-lowering-prescription-drug-costs/>
- <sup>120</sup> Flores, Reena. July 9, 2016. "Hillary Clinton to back public option for health care." CBS News. Available online at: <http://www.cbsnews.com/news/hillary-clinton-to-back-public-option-for-health-care/>
- <sup>121</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Health Care." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/health-care/>
- <sup>122</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>123</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "An End to Alzheimer's Disease." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/alzheimers-disease/>
- <sup>124</sup> Koplowitz, Howard. January 5, 2016. "Hillary Clinton to unveil autism plan Tuesday." AL.com. Available online at: [http://www.al.com/news/index.ssf/2016/01/hillary\\_clinton\\_to\\_unveil\\_auti.html](http://www.al.com/news/index.ssf/2016/01/hillary_clinton_to_unveil_auti.html)
- <sup>125</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Health Care." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/health-care/>
- <sup>126</sup> Committee for a Responsible Federal Budget. July 27, 2016. "Analyzing Clinton's Health and Education Expansions." Available online at: <http://crfb.org/blogs/analyzing-clintons-health-and-education-expansions>
- <sup>127</sup> Jill Stein. 2016. "Power to the People Plan." Available online at: <http://www.jill2016.com/plan>
- <sup>128</sup> Green Party Platform. 2016. "Health Care." Available online at: [http://www.gp.org/social\\_justice\\_2016/#sjHealthCare](http://www.gp.org/social_justice_2016/#sjHealthCare)
- <sup>129</sup> Jill Stein. 2016. "Jill Stein 2016 Platform." Available online at: <http://www.jill2016.com/platform>
- <sup>130</sup> Green Party Platform. 2016. "Health Care." Available online at: [http://www.gp.org/social\\_justice\\_2016/#sjHealthCare](http://www.gp.org/social_justice_2016/#sjHealthCare)
- <sup>131</sup> Libertarian Party Platform. 2016. "Healthcare." Available online at: <https://www.lp.org/issues/healthcare>
- <sup>132</sup> Gary Johnson 2012 Presidential Campaign. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012\\_Pres\\_Web\\_Gary\\_Johnson.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012_Pres_Web_Gary_Johnson.htm)
- <sup>133</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>134</sup> Jones, Susan. June 23, 2016. "Libertarian Candidate Wants 'Free Market Approach' to Health Care: 'Stitches R Us.'" CNS News. Available online at: <http://www.cnsnews.com/news/article/susan-jones/libertarian-candidate-wants-free-market-approach-health-care-stitches-r-us>
- <sup>135</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>136</sup> "Gary Johnson's political views on Obamacare." March 10, 2016. ISideWith.com. Available online at: <https://www.isidewith.com/candidate-guide/gary-johnson/healthcare/obamacare>
- <sup>137</sup> Gary Johnson 2012 Presidential Campaign. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012\\_Pres\\_Web\\_Gary\\_Johnson.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012_Pres_Web_Gary_Johnson.htm)
- <sup>138</sup> Scott, Dylan. August 1, 2016. "Donald Trump's plan for heroin addiction: Build a wall." Stat News. Available online at: <https://www.statnews.com/2016/08/01/donald-trump-heroin-opioids-addiction/>.
- <sup>139</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>140</sup> *Republican Platform 2016*. p. 40. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)
- <sup>141</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Addiction and substance use." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/addiction/>
- <sup>142</sup> "Hillary Clinton Has a Comprehensive Plan to Tackle America's ..." 2016. 5 Oct. 2016 <<https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/factchecks/2016/02/03/hillary-clinton-has-a-comprehensive-plan-to-tackle-americas-substance-abuse-epidemic/>>

# REFERENCES

- <sup>143</sup> National Alliance on Mental Illness 2016 Election Platforms. 2016. Available online at: <http://www.nami.org/About-NAMI/NAMI-News/2016-Election-Platforms>.
- <sup>144</sup> *Democratic Party Platform 2016*. p. 36. Available online at: <https://www.demconvention.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Democratic-Party-Platform-7.21.16-no-lines.pdf>
- <sup>145</sup> Chretien, Todd. May 9, 2016. "Thinking and voting outside the two-party box: Interview with Dr. Jill Stein." Available online at: <https://socialistworker.org/2016/05/09/thinking-outside-the-two-party-box>
- <sup>146</sup> Green Party Platform 2016. "Social Justice." Available online at: [http://www.gp.org/social\\_justice\\_2016/#sjCriminalJustice](http://www.gp.org/social_justice_2016/#sjCriminalJustice)
- <sup>147</sup> Peck, Taylor. 2012. "Interview with Jill Stein." ISideWith.com. Available online at: <https://www.isidewith.com/blog/43316191-interview-with-jill-stein>
- <sup>148</sup> Gary Johnson. 2016. "Criminal Justice Reform." Available online at: [https://www.johnsonweld.com/criminal\\_justice\\_reform](https://www.johnsonweld.com/criminal_justice_reform).
- <sup>149</sup> Libertarian Party Platform. 2016. Available online at: <https://www.lp.org/platform>.
- <sup>150</sup> 2016 CNN Libertarian Town Hall with Gary Johnson and Bill Weld. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary\\_Johnson\\_Drugs.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary_Johnson_Drugs.htm)
- <sup>151</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>152</sup> "Gary Johnson on Drugs." 2001. Archived on On The Issues. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary\\_Johnson\\_Drugs.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/2016/Gary_Johnson_Drugs.htm)
- <sup>153</sup> Wilson, J. April 6, 2016. "Gary Johnson Knows How To Make 2016 The Libertarian Moment." *A Libertarian Future*. Available online at: <https://alibertarianfuture.com/famous-libertarians/interviews/gary-johnson-says-2016-is-the-libertarian-moment/>
- <sup>154</sup> Koren, Marina. October 29, 2015. "Donald Trump and 'The Sickos.'" *The Atlantic*. Available online at: <http://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2015/10/donald-trump-gop-debate-mental-health/413023/>.
- <sup>155</sup> *Ibid.*
- <sup>156</sup> Donald Trump. 2016. "Healthcare Reform to Make America Great Again." Available online at: <https://www.donaldjtrump.com/positions/healthcare-reform>
- <sup>157</sup> *Republican Platform 2016*. p. 24. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)
- <sup>158</sup> Dennison, Jill. September 6, 2016. "Hillary Clinton – On The Issues, Mental Health Care." Available online at: <https://jilldennison.com/2016/09/06/hillary-clinton-on-the-issues-part-ii-mental-health-care/>.
- <sup>159</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Hillary Clinton's Comprehensive Agenda on Mental Health." Available online at: [https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/factsheets/2016/08/29/hillary-clintons-comprehensive-agenda-on-mental-health/?TB\\_iframe=true&width=921.6&height=921.6](https://www.hillaryclinton.com/briefing/factsheets/2016/08/29/hillary-clintons-comprehensive-agenda-on-mental-health/?TB_iframe=true&width=921.6&height=921.6).
- <sup>160</sup> *Democratic Party Platform 2016*. p. 36-37. Available online at: <https://www.demconvention.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Democratic-Party-Platform-7.21.16-no-lines.pdf>
- <sup>161</sup> "Jill Stein in Second Obama-Romney 2012 Presidential Debate." October 18, 2012. Available online at: [http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012-2\\_Jill\\_Stein.htm](http://www.ontheissues.org/Archive/2012-2_Jill_Stein.htm)
- <sup>162</sup> Jill Stein 2016 Platform. "Our Power to the People Plan." Available online at: <http://www.jill2016.com/platform>.
- <sup>163</sup> National Alliance on Mental Illness. March 12, 1998. "NAMI Blasts New Mexico Governor Gary Johnson For Veto Of Insurance Parity Bill As Anti-Family, Anti-Taxpayer." NAMI. Available online at: <http://www.nami.org/Press-Media/Press-Releases/1998/NAMI-Blasts-New-Mexico-Governor-Gary-Johnson-for-V>
- <sup>164</sup> Lane, Ben. August 11, 2016. "Donald Trump talks housing (and everything else) in speech to homebuilders." *HousingWire*. Available online at: <http://www.housingwire.com/articles/37764-donald-trump-talks-housing-and-everything-else-in-speech-to-homebuilders>.

# REFERENCES

<sup>165</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>166</sup> *Republican Party Platform 2016*. p. 4. Available online at: [https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT\\_12\\_FINAL\[1\]-ben\\_1468872234.pdf](https://prod-static-ngop-pbl.s3.amazonaws.com/media/documents/DRAFT_12_FINAL[1]-ben_1468872234.pdf)

<sup>167</sup> Hillary Clinton. 2016. "Housing." Available online at: <https://www.hillaryclinton.com/issues/housing/>.

<sup>168</sup> *Democratic Party Platform 2016*. Available online at: <https://www.demconvention.com/wp-content/uploads/2016/07/Democratic-Party-Platform-7.21.16-no-lines.pdf>.

<sup>169</sup> Jill Stein. 2012. "Text of Jill Stein's 'People's State of the Union' now available, viewing parties occurring nationwide tonight." *Independent Political Report*. Available online at: <http://independentpoliticalreport.com/2012/01/text-of-jill-steins-peoples-state-of-the-union-now-available-viewing-parties-occurring-nationwide-tonight/>.

<sup>170</sup> Jill Stein Platform. 2016. Available online at: <http://www.jill2016.com/platform>.

<sup>171</sup> Devaney, Tim. June 6, 2016. "Libertarian Gary Johnson: I'd eliminate NSA, IRS if elected." *The Hill*. Available online at: <http://thehill.com/regulation/282381-libertarian-gary-johnson-id-eliminate-nsa-irs-if-elected>.

<sup>172</sup> Department of Housing and Urban Development. *The Budget for Fiscal Year 2012*. Available online at: <https://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/budget/fy2012/assets/housing.pdf>

<sup>173</sup> *Ibid.*

<sup>174</sup> Libertarian Party Platform. 2016. Available online at: <https://www.lp.org/platform>.